## City seeks public's help in redistricting efforts

The City of Costa Mesa is seeking the public's participation to redraw boundaries for City Council Districts 1 through 6.

The City of Costa Mesa will hold its first public input workshop on Saturday Oct. 23 at 10 a.m. at the Norma Hertzog Community Center. Members of the public will have an opportunity to learn about the redistricting process, data and mapping tools.

Every 10 years, local governments use new data from the Census to redraw their district lines to reflect how populations have changed. State law requires cities to engage communities in the redistricting process by holding public hearings and doing public outreach, including to underrepresented and non-English-speaking communities.

Subsequent meetings will be scheduled in December of 2021 and January of 2022.

For more information on redistricting or to draw a district map, please visit: https://redistrictcostamesa.org/ In addition, the City has created a dedicated email address for the public to submit questions or comments regarding the City's redistricting process. The email address is redistricting@costamesaca.gov

#### **Human Resources Analyst Ruth**

### Wang presented with the City Manager Leadership Award

City Manager Lori Ann Farrell Harrison presented Human Resources Analyst Ruth Wang with the City Manager Leadership Award Winner for the month of September.

Wang is a valued member of the Human Resources Division, and during the pandemic, Wang navigated the City's contact tracing program when employees tested positive for the COVID-19 virus. Wang accepted this additional responsibility without hesitation while continuing to manage her regular Human Resources duties.

"This past year has been especially hard for our human resources team as we dealt with an unprecedented pandemic while still needing to recruit for new employees and deal with a wave of retirements," Farrell Harrison said. "Through it all, Ruth has remained steady and professional and we are so lucky to have her on our team. Congrats to her on this well-deserved honor."

She successfully manages these stressful situations for the employee with care, sensitivity and professionalism. Wang along with the rest of the City's contact tracing team have made over 600 contacts.

In addition to this added work load, Wang is the primary recruiter for the Development Services and Fire Departments and has a great working relationship with both departments. She has processed over 150 candidates and conducted over 60 recruitments.

Wang is also responsible for claims administration and coordinating the City's monthly Meet and Greet events and the annual Employee Service Awards. Wang's creative ideas and themes for these events, and her attention to detail

contribute to the success of these events.

Wang is recognized for her exceptional customer service, always cheery disposition and for being the ultimate team player. She never hesitates to offer her assistance to her fellow HR staff members and also to other Departments when needed.

She joined the City of Costa Mesa as a part-time Human Resources Technician in 2013, was promoted to Human Resources Analyst in 2014, and became a full-time staff member later the same year.

Prior to joining Costa Mesa, Wang worked in varying personnel positions at several local municipalities including the cities of Fullerton, Newport Beach, Mission Viejo and Tustin. Wang also previously worked as a wedding planner.

Wang received her bachelor's degree in Business Administration from the University of LaVerne.

# Longtime planner Scott Drapkin named as new Assistant Development Services Director

Jennifer Le, Costa Mesa's Director of Economic and Development Services, announced that she has appointed Scott Drapkin as the City's new Assistant Development Services Director.

Drapkin has nearly 25 years of experience in the planning and community development field and comes to Costa Mesa from the

City of Laguna Beach, where he worked since 1997.

In 2016, he was appointed to be the City's Planning Manager, managing day-to-day operations and staff in the Planning Division as well as the activities of the Planning Commission.

A lifelong Orange County resident, Drapkin has been involved with GIS planning since the late 1990s and created and administered one of the first public-serving GIS City services in Orange County in early 2002.

Drapkin has his Bachelor's degree in Urban and Regional Planning from Cal Poly Pomona and a Master's degree in public administration from Grand Canyon University.

# Costa Mesa Television wins four more Government Programming Awards

Costa Mesa Television (CMTV) won two Awards of Excellence, one Award of Distinction and one Award of Honor at the 2021 NATOA (National Association of Telecommunications Officers and Advisors) Government Programming Awards (GPAs) which were announced during the organization's national conference Thursday.

The annual awards program honors excellence in broadcast, cable, multimedia and electronic programming produced by local government agencies.

This year's competition featured 750 entries from across the United States vying for the awards. NATOA has been in existence since 1980 and offers a wide range of advocacy

services to individual and agency members representing cities, towns, counties and commissions across the country.

You can find the complete list of award winners and nominees here: https://assets.noviams.com/novi-file-uploads/natoa/2021G PAWinners.pdf

#### **Special Audience**

Award of Excellence: "Costa Mesa Mayor's Award — Power Of One Foundation" City of Costa Mesa, CA

Award of Distinction: "30 Years of ADA Impact" City and County of Denver, CO

Award of Distinction: "Celebrate 30 Years of the American with Disabilities ACT (ADA)" City of Seattle, WA

Award of Honor: "MoVal Rental Rescue" City of Moreno Valley, CA

Award of Honor: "Black Lives Matter + LA Pride" City of Los Angeles, CA

#### Profile of a Person, Business or Organization (Operating Budget Under \$400,000)

Award of Excellence: "The Goddards And The Costa Mesa Historical Society" City of Costa Mesa, CA

Award of Distinction: "Calabasas Profiles: Jeremy Reitman" City of Calabasas, CA

Award of Distinction: "U.P. Historical Society" City of University Place, WA

Award of Honor: "Golden Civic Foundation: For the Good of Golden" City of Golden, CO

Award of Honor: "Arvada Business Loan Grant " City of Arvada-KATV, CO

Children/Young Adults (Operating Budget Under \$400,000)

Award of Excellence: "A Shining Gift" Town Square Television, Inver Grove Heights, MN

Award of Distinction: "Costa Mesa Virtual Recreation Series — DIY Hojalata" City of Costa Mesa, CA

Award of Distinction: "Day in the Life: 6th-12th Grade "Seattle Public Schools, Seattle, WA

Award of Honor: "Seattle Super Reader Book of the Month with SUPERintendent Denise Juneau — Jabari Jumps " Seattle Public Schools, Seattle, WA

Award of Honor: "Take 20" City of Murfreesboro, TN

#### **Animal Services**

Award of Excellence: "Pet of the Week — Josie" County of San Diego, CA

Award of Distinction: "Spaying and Neutering Your Pets is Pawsible!" Hidalgo County, TX

Award of Distinction: "CityStream — Advanced Treatment for Aging Zoo Animals" City of Seattle, WA

Award of Honor: "PAWS 101: Walking Your Dog" City of Costa Mesa, CA

Award of Honor: "Backyard Safari" City of Murfreesboro, TN

#### Rob Ryan is City's new Maintenance Services Manager

Director of Public Services Raja Sethuraman has appointed Rob Ryan as the City's new Maintenance Services Manager.

In his new position, Ryan will oversee Facilities, Fleet, Parks, Streets and Warehousing sections of the Maintenance Services Division.

Ryan has been serving as Acting Superintendent of Parks and Streets sections of the Maintenance Division over the past year.

He has been with the City for over seven years and has over 17 years of experience in maintenance. a State licensed pesticide applicator and an ISA (International Society of Arboriculture) Certified Arborist.

Prior to joining the City of Costa Mesa, Ryan spent 11 years as a general manager of a landscape pest control company that specialized in tree, sports turf and landscape pest and disease management and control.

The company focused on serving universities, school districts, cities and other municipalities. The company also specialized in invasive weed removal and wetlands habitat restoration.

Ryan is currently working towards a degree in Business Administration with a special focus on Leadership.

#### Street sweeping enforcement to resume Wednesday Sept. 15 with two-week grace period

At the regular Costa Mesa City Council meeting of Sept. 7, the City Council agreed to resume street sweeping enforcement that had been suspended in January of 2021 due to the ongoing pandemic.

While enforcement by the Costa Mesa Police Department can begin on Wednesday Sept. 15, 2021, residents will be allotted a two-week grace period that will end on Wednesday Sept. 29, 2021.

Residents should be aware that after the grace period the Police Department will be issuing citations for any vehicle parked on the street during the restricted "No Parking" times when a street sweeper is present.

Residents may park their vehicle(s) on the street after the sweeper cleans the street if it is within that restricted time frame.

This does not affect residential permit parking enforcement, which is still suspended until the City completes the City-wide Parking Study and obtain direction from the City Council.

#### Olympic Gold Medalist April

### Ross recognized by City of Costa Mesa and County

Mayor of Costa Mesa John Stephens, along with Council Members Manuel Chavez and Jeff Harlan, took part in a parade and ceremony on Sunday Sept. 12, honoring Orange County Olympians, including Costa Mesa Olympic Gold Medalist April Ross.

The ceremony, which was held at the American Legion Post 291 at Memorial Park in Newport Beach was organized by OC Supervisor, District 2, Katrina Foley's office.

Mayor Stephens, who emceed the event, and Council Members Chavez and Harlan presented Ross with a Costa Mesa street sign in her name and the coveted key to the city, an honor rarely bestowed on a resident.



"We are so proud of what April and her teammate Alix Klineman were able to accomplish at the Tokyo Olympics," Stephens said. "April is a Costa Mesa volleyball legend, and it was an honor to celebrate her gold medal victory. Her skill and dedication

are an inspiration."

Ross, who was a volleyball star at Newport Harbor High School, posted to her Instagram that she was thrilled to be honored.

"So fun celebrating with the Costa Mesa/Newport Beach cities that raised me," she wrote. "I was also extremely honored to receive from my home town (Costa Mesa) a KEY TO THE CITY, that I was told gets me into any and all donut shops whenever I want, AND my very own street sign (not actually a street but I plan to put it up in front of my driveway)."

Nine local Olympians attended the event. In addition to Ross, Costa Mesa resident Charlie Buckingham, who competed in sailing at the Tokyo Olympics was also recognized.

Also attending Sunday's event were Congresswoman Michelle Steel, Assembly Member Cottie Petrie-Norris and State Senator Tom Umberg. Newport Beach Council Members Joy Brenner and Diane Dixon, Seal Beach Mayor Joe Kalmick, Los Alamitos Mayor Mark Chirco and Westminster Mayor Tri Ta, Newport-Mesa Unified School District trustees Ashley Anderson and Michelle Barto were also in attendance.

#### Ninth Circuit affirms Costa Mesa's sober living home ordinances

On Wednesday Sept. 8, the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals ruled that the City of Costa Mesa's sober living home ordinances are not discriminatory and do not violate the Fair Housing Act, validating a federal jury decision in December of 2018 that

upheld the City's laws.

The Ninth Circuit decision effectively ends the case by Yellowstone Women's First Step House, Inc. and California Women's Recovery, Inc. and the Sober Living Network against the City and means the City can continue to enforce its ordinance, which regulates sober living home operators, including limiting the number of residents to six or fewer and maintaining a 650-foot buffer between non-licensed sober living homes.

"I'm pleased that the Ninth Circuit affirmed the jury's verdict," Mayor John Stephens said. "This is the culmination of years of effective advocacy by our outside counsel Keller Anderle and Buchalter and our City Attorney's office. They have successfully defended our reasonable regulations designed to preserve the character of our neighborhoods. We will continue to invest in this effort by enforcing and defending these important protections."

The City implemented the laws in 2014, and revised and strengthened them in 2017, to protect the entire community from operators of unlicensed facilities, which exposed residents to dangerous conditions and created public nuisance concerns that affect the quality of life. By doing this, Costa Mesa has led the way to hold these operators accountable, setting the precedent for other cities to do the same.

The laws also regulate sober living home operators in multifamily zones, requiring a separation requirement to prevent neighborhoods from being converted into institution-like settings.

"The City's efforts to protect vulnerable individuals seeking a sober living environment while protecting surrounding residents have been vindicated," said City Attorney Kimberly Hall Barlow.

This latest ruling is one in a series of favorable court cases

Costa Mesa has won following the first victory in December of 2018, when the jury unanimously rejected claims by Yellowstone, et. al., that the city's ordinances are discriminatory and violate the Fair Housing Act.

"The case is important because it affirms the authority of local governments to thoughtfully regulate sober living homes for the benefit of both local residents and those in recovery," said the City's lead appellate counsel Mary-Christine Sungaila, chair of the appellate practice at Buchalter.

#### Statement from Fire Chief Dan Stefano and Police Chief Ron Lawrence on 9/11 remembrance

As we prepare for the 20th year remembrance of 9/11, we reflect on a day that has left an unforgettable impression on us and has impacted us all, where nearly 3,000 lives were lost, including 343 FDNY firefighters, 23 members of NYPD and 37 members of the Port Authority Police who died in the Line of Duty.

The City had originally begun planning for a large community event for this 20th remembrance of 9/11, but due to the ongoing pandemic, we will be paying tribute through much smaller community-based recognitions to ensure the health and safety of our first responders and the community remains the priority.

On Saturday, Sept. 11, Costa Mesa Fire & Rescue and the Costa Mesa Police Department, led by Fire Chief Dan Stefano, our new

Police Chief Ron Lawrence in collaboration with City Manager Lori Ann Farrell Harrison, would like to invite the community to join us in remembrance of the victims of Sept. 11.

As in years past, there will be a brief ceremony of remembrance and reflection in their honor. A number of local, regional, statewide, and worldwide ceremonies will be taking place throughout the day and we will be conducting ours as part of a countywide remembrance in the morning.

Specifically, the community is welcomed to join us at any one of the city's six fire stations or via livestream on Sept. 11 at 8:45 a.m. Please be mindful if you plan to attend that strict health and safety protocols will be in place and access will be limited to the exterior of the fire stations.

Additionally, if attending in person, please arrive no later than 8:45 am, as the countywide broadcast is brief, beginning just after 9:00 am and concluding at approximately 9:10 am.

There will not be any formal presentations or speakers, other than the countywide broadcast, as the purpose of this ceremony is for us to reflect, remember, and honor all of those lost at the World Trade Center, the Pentagon, and Shanksville, Pennsylvania. This remembrance service provides an opportunity for us to pay tribute to all who lost their lives that day while giving a salute to the members of the following uniformed services:

- 343 fallen members of FDNY
- 23 fallen members of NYPD
- 37 fallen members of Port Authority Police

We would like to thank you in advance for your understanding of our smaller in-person gathering this year, and most importantly, thank you for taking any time throughout the day on Sept. 11 to pay tribute to all of those we lost during these tragic events and their families.

Please keep these families in your thoughts and prayers, as we come together to reflect and remember as we mark the 20 years since Sept. 11, 2001.

#### City Manager Leadership Award goes to Senior Planner Nancy Huynh

The City Manager Leadership Award Winner for the month of August is Senior Planner Nancy Huynh.

"Nancy works on some of the City's most high-profile projects and because of that I've been witness to her skills, innovation and creativity," City Manager Lori Ann Farrell Harrison said. "She is a valued member of our planning team, a trusted colleague and a rising star in the organization. I congratulate her on this well-earned honor."

Huynh is a valued member of the Economic and Development Services Department. She joined the City of Costa Mesa as an Associate Planner in 2018 and was promoted to Senior Planner earlier this year.

She established herself as a leader in the Department early on by assisting some of the most challenging customers at the public counter with professionalism and a smile, while eagerly accepting several very difficult projects. Huynh is the project planner for One Metro West, a mixed-use project that includes office, retail, and over 1,000 housing units proposed next to SoCo.

After two years, an Environmental Impact Report, hundreds of

public comments, and several public hearings, the City Council approved the project in June of this year. One Metro West is the first project headed to a vote of the people under the voter-approved initiative, Measure Y.

As if that wasn't enough, Huynh was instrumental in the preparation of Measure Q and the City's retail cannabis sales ordinance, which was a result of the passage of Measure Q last November by over 65% of Costa Mesa voters.

Following meetings with the Council's Cannabis Ad Hoc Committee and the local cannabis business industry and after several iterations of the new regulations, the City's retail cannabis permitting program successfully launched earlier this month with nearly 20 applications received on the first day.

Through it all, she always has a positive attitude. Huynh is perpetually smiling and enthusiastically helping her fellow staff members or customers at the counter or on the phones. Despite an intense workload, Huynh has also taken on the role of "social coordinator" for the Department, always taking the time to celebrate her colleagues, organizing office decorations, food, and gifts for birthdays, retirements, new babies and more.

Prior to joining Costa Mesa, Huynh worked a variety of jobs reflecting her interest in planning and sustainability and food, including working as a tour guide at Tanaka Farms, working on a food truck and working as an Associate Planner in the private sector for over four years.

Huynh received her bachelor's degree in Urban Studies with a minor in Global Sustainability and her master's degree in Urban and Regional Planning from UCI.

# No street sweeping the week of Sept. 6 through Sept. 10 due to Labor Day holiday

Due to the observation of the Labor Day holiday on Monday, there will be no residential street sweeping Sept. 6 — Sept. 10 2021.

This coincides with the Costa Mesa Sanitary District, which also observes this holiday by pushing trash collection back one day.

This results in residential gutter lines being cluttered with trash cans making it impossible for street sweeper operators to do an efficient job. There should be no parking citations issued during this time.

Street sweeping will resume back to normal schedule the week of Sept. 14.

In lieu of sweeping streets, the following are a list of task that clean streets operators will be conducting next week.

- City wide alley street sweeping
- Sweeping of park parking lots and other city owned facilities
- Accident call outs and special request
- Night route sweeping on all arterial streets

For more information, residents can call the city's street sweeping hotline at (714) 327-7471, which has been updated with this information.

#### Citrus Heights Police Chief Ron Lawrence to lead Costa Mesa's Police Department

After an extensive national executive recruitment, Citrus Heights Police Chief, Ron Lawrence, has been selected to lead Costa Mesa's highly regarded Police Department.

Chief Lawrence is a distinguished leader with 31 years of experience in law enforcement, including 10 years as the top law enforcement official in two California cities. He was appointed Chief of Police for the Northern California City of Citrus Heights on Oct. 31, 2016, overseeing a department of 157 employees and serving a population of nearly 90,000.

Chief Lawrence has held many assignments throughout his 30-plus year career, including being a court bailiff, jail deputy, patrol officer, field training officer, motorcycle officer, traffic officer, street crimes and vice officer, internal affairs investigator, personnel and training, watch-commander, division-commander as well as serving as a sergeant and lieutenant.

"Chief Lawrence will be tasked with leading one of the topperforming and innovative law enforcement agencies in the
state," said City Manager Lori Ann Farrell Harrison, who
selected Chief Lawrence from a talented pool of candidates.
"Costa Mesa's Police Department is well respected in our
community, and I have full confidence that our new Chief will
carry on the legacy of law enforcement excellence that Chief
Glass and his team and prior Chiefs have worked so hard to
achieve."

Elected unanimously by his Police Chief colleagues to serve as the 54th President of the California Police Chief's Association (CPCA), Chief Lawrence is respected throughout the state, and for the 2019/2020 term he represented all 334 municipal Police Chiefs in the state of California.

"I want to thank City Manager, Lori Ann Farrell Harrison, for her confidence in me to serve as Costa Mesa's next Police Chief," Chief Lawrence said. "She and her staff are doing amazing work, and I look forward to joining such a successful team. I am excited to lead the Costa Mesa Police Department and build upon the legacy of Chief Bryan Glass and so many other chiefs who have shaped the organization's culture. The men and women of the police department are well-respected, highly skilled professionals, and I am fortunate to be a part of creating a bright future alongside them. My wife, Jennifer, and I are very excited about the next chapter in our lives working with the City Council and community, and we look forward to becoming active members of the Costa Mesa community."

Mayor John Stephens expressed his confidence in the new Chief.

"Through a nationwide search, we have identified a strong leader for our Police Department for years to come," Mayor Stephens said. "Chief Lawrence has distinguished himself among his fellow chiefs, and will now serve Costa Mesa well. I'm pleased to welcome Chief Lawrence and to support him in his efforts to keep our community safe."

Current Chief of Police Bryan Glass also welcomed Chief Lawrence to Costa Mesa.

"I congratulate Chief Lawrence for being selected as the next Chief of Police for the Costa Mesa Police Department," Chief Glass said. "He is an experienced law enforcement professional and seasoned chief, who can ensure the department continues to progress and provide quality police services to the Costa Mesa community."

Chief Lawrence has experience building diverse police departments through recruitment, promotions, and succession

planning. He knows how to collaborate with the community to ensure community goals are achieved, including reducing crime and traffic collisions, while building community trust.

In his early years, he grew up on a rice farm in Northern California. In 1989, he graduated from the Sacramento Sheriff's Academy beginning his long career in law enforcement. Prior to being named Chief in Citrus Heights, Lawrence served as both the Police Chief and Captain of the City of Rocklin.

As President of the California Police Chiefs Association, he served as media spokesperson, represented CPCA with the Governor and State Attorney General, and worked closely with legislators at the State Capitol on critical public safety legislation.

He served on the CPCA Board of Directors for nine years from 2012 to 2021, chairing several crucial committees. Chief Lawrence was selected by the CPCA Board to represent the State of California as its sole representative to the State Association of Chiefs of Police (SACOP), which grants each state one delegate as a liaison to the International Association of Chiefs of Police (IACP). Chief Lawrence has held this prestigious appointment for many years.

Chief Lawrence currently serves on the California Office of Emergency Services' Homeland Security Advisory Committee, the Governor's "Creating Safer Communities Statewide Taskforce," and the Criminal Justice Advisory Committee with the Public Policy Institute of California (PPIC); a non-partisan, non-profit think-tank dedicated to informing and improving California public policy. He also sits on the Board of Directors for the Western States Information Network (WISN), one of six U.S. regions within the national Regional Information Sharing System (RISS), a law enforcement information complex funded by the U.S. Congress.

In 2013, Chief Lawrence was invited to teach at William Jessup University as an Adjunct Professor in the Public Policy Division, where he has taught Introduction to Criminal Justice, as well as Criminology.

Chief Lawrence has received extensive specialized police training throughout his career in a variety of specialized topics, and his formal education includes a Bachelor's Degree in Criminal Justice and a Master's Degree in Leadership. He also attended the FBI National Academy and the POST Command College for law enforcement executives.

Chief Lawrence is a dedicated public servant with a passion for serving the community. He is a firm believer in community policing, one of the many reasons he and his wife, Jennifer, a retired Police Officer, look forward to moving to Costa Mesa to serve in this honorable role and immerse themselves into the fabric of this great community. They both look forward to being closer to their adult children living in Southern California and will enjoy all the diversity Costa Mesa has to offer.

Chief Lawrence will be officially sworn in as the Chief of Police at the Regular City Council Meeting of Sept. 7, 2021.